
AGENDA 
 
 
 
 
 

Planning Commission 
Wednesday, May 7, 2025  7:00 p.m. 

 

LOCATION:  Council Chamber 
1827 N. Squirrel Road  Auburn Hills, MI 

 

PHONE: 248-364-6900   www.auburnhills.org 
Meeting minutes are on file in the City Clerk’s office. 

 

 
1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL OF PLANNING COMMISSION 

 
3. PERSONS WISHING TO BE HEARD (regarding items not on the agenda) 

 
4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – March 5, 2025 

 
5. PETITIONERS 
 

5a. Chillbox Corporate Headquarters 
Public Hearing / Motion - Recommendation to City Council for Special Land Use Permit and Revised Site Plan 
approval to repurpose the former North Oakland Family YMCA facility into an office building with an ancillary 
café with outside seating. 

 
6. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None 

 
7. NEW BUSINESS 

 
7a. Motion - Cancel the June 4, 2025 Auburn Hills Planning Commission Meeting 

 
8. COMMUNICATIONS 

 
9. NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING – Wednesday, July 9, 2025 at 7:00 p.m. – Council Chamber 
 
10. ADJOURNMENT   
 NOTE: Anyone planning to attend the meeting who needs special assistance under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) is 
asked to contact the City Clerk's Office at 248-370-9402 or the City Manager's Office at 248-370-9440 48 hours before the meeting.  
Staff will be pleased to make the necessary arrangements.  

 
 
 

IMPORTANT NOTICE TO PETITIONERS 
Items will be presented to the City Council on Monday, May 19, 2025. It will be necessary for you to 
have a representative present to answer any questions from the City Council.  CITY COUNCIL WILL 
NOT ACT ON YOUR ITEM IF YOU OR YOUR REPRESENTATIVE ARE NOT PRESENT. 

http://www.auburnhills.org/


CITY OF AUBURN HILLS  
PLANNING COMMISSION  

MINUTES 
NOT YET APPROVED 

 
CALL TO ORDER:  Vice Chairperson Beidoun called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL: Present: Carolyn Shearer, Darlene MacMillan, Jack Ferguson, Cynthia Pavlich, Raymond 

Saelens, Sam Beidoun, Dominick Tringali, Greg Ouellette (arrived at 7:07 p.m.) 
 Absent:  None. 

Also Present:  Director of Community Development Steve Cohen, and Assistant Director of 
Community Development Devin Lang 
Guests: 12 

 
LOCATION:  Council Chambers, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, MI  48326 
 
3.   PERSONS WISHING TO BE HEARD 
 
4.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES – February 5, 2025 
 
Moved by Saelens to approve the minutes of February 5, 2025. 
Second by Ferguson. 
VOTE: Yes: Shearer, MacMillan, Ferguson, Pavlich, Saelens, Beidoun, Tringali 
 No: None         Motion Carried (7-0) 
 
5.   PETITIONERS 
 
5a.  Rezoning of Joswick Property (7:03 p.m.) 
Public Hearing/Motion – Recommendation to City Council for approval of rezoning from B-2, General 
Business District to R-1B, One-Family Residential District, or any other appropriate zoning district. 
 
Mr. Cohen explained that this is a request from Castle Commercial Carpentry LLC to rezone a 15,950-square-foot 
vacant parcel (Sidwell No. 14-13-152-010) from B-2, General Business to R-1B, One-Family Residential District. 
The property is generally located at the northwest corner of Five Points Drive and Joswick Road. 
 
The City’s Master Plan depicts the parcel within the generalized border between residential and non-residential 
land use classifications. The plan was historically developed to be flexible, thus allowing the Planning Commission 
and City Council to address the zoning of property in these transition areas between land use classifications on a 
case-by-case basis. The subject parcel is too small to be developed with a viable commercial business. 
 
Robert and Kathleen Neidzwiecki, Castle Commercial Carpentry LLC, 1787 W. Hamlin Road, Rochester Hills, 
MI  48307, were available to answer any questions the Commission had.  
 
The Commission asked about the following: 
 

1. Number of rental homes the applicant manages; 
2. Rezoning from commercial to residential; 
3. Size of home; 
4. Whether there is a rendering of the floor plan; 

 
The applicants explained that they currently own and manage seven houses, and this would be their eighth house. 
These residences tend to be occupied by long-term tenants. They are requesting the rezoning from commercial to 
residential because this piece is isolated from the rest of the commercially zoned area. 
 
The applicants explained that the home will be a one-story with no basement, to fit into the surrounding 
neighborhood. It is an open floor plan, which provides a more spacious feeling. Mr. Neidzwiecki shared a rendering 
of the floor plan with the Commission.  
 

March 5, 2025 
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(Mr. Ouellette arrived at 7:07 p.m.) 

Mr. Beidoun opened the public hearing at 7:08 p.m. 

There being no public comments, Mr. Beidoun closed the public hearing at 7:08 p.m. 

Moved by Shearer to recommend to City Council approval of the rezoning of Sidwell No. 14-13-152-010 from 
B-2, General Business District to R-1B, One-Family Residential District.  
Second by Saelens. 
VOTE: Yes: Pavlich, Saelens, Shearer, MacMillan, Ferguson, Beidoun, Tringali, Ouellette 
 No: None         Motion Carried (8-0) 
 

5b.  Alo’s Sports Bar – 3315 Auburn Road (7:11 p.m.) 
Public Hearing/Motion – Recommendation to City Council for Special Land Use Permit and Site Plan 
approval to renovate an existing building, improve the parking lot, and expand the existing outdoor seating 
area. 
 
Mr. Lang explained that this is a request from Platon Rodriguez representing Alo’s Sports Bar for a Special Land 
Use Permit and Site Plan approval to conduct a restaurant operation with outdoor seating at the vacant building at 
3315 Auburn Road. The building is 6,371 square feet in size. The property is located at the northeast corner of 
Auburn Road and Parkways Blvd, and zoned D, Downtown District. The existing restaurant has a small outside 
seating area previously approved by the City Council in 2002. Alo’s proposes enlarging this outdoor seating area 
and making significant façade and interior improvements to the building. 
 
The expanded patio provides seating for approximately 104 individuals. Due to nuisance concerns associated with 
loud music near residential areas and the City park, outdoor speakers and other outdoor entertainment are not 
currently proposed for the outdoor seating area. 
 
After evaluating several options with the applicant, staff recommend that the City Council allow the current outdoor 
seating configuration, which is physically separated from the building, to be implemented. This will support 
pedestrian thoroughfare and allow pedestrian traffic from Auburn Road to access the restaurant from the western 
side of the building. 
 
The plan proposes removing eight existing parking spaces to improve site design, expand green space, and 
accommodate the expanded outdoor seating area. Downtown zoning does not require parking for this use; 
however, 33 spaces are provided with additional shared-use private parking to the east. 
 
As part of this project, the property owner will abandon an existing water main running through the property. The 
City will work with the owner to reroute the water main within the existing Parkways Blvd. right-of-way. 
 
Sal Lorenzano, DesignHaus, 3300 Auburn Road, Suite 300, Auburn Hills, MI 48326, and Nicholas Talmers, 
Talmers Auburn LLC, 555 Pleasant, Birmingham, MI 48009, were available to answer any questions the 
Commission had. 
 
The Commission asked about the following: 
 

1. The sidewalk separating the outdoor seating area from the building, allowing access to the public; 
2. Lack of a canopy for sun screening; 
3. Whether this property would be included in the proposed social district, if approved; 
4. The history of the property; 
5. Adequacy of parking. 

 
Mr. Lang explained that the City ordinance requires that outdoor seating be attached to the building, but it can be 
separate at the discretion of the City Council. Mr. Saelens stated that he believes it cannot be set up so that it is 
accessible to people who are not patrons of the establishment. Mr. Lang stated that he would investigate this. 
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Mr. Lorenzano explained that umbrellas will be provided in the summer for the outdoor seating area. 
 
Mr. Saelens expressed concern about the park's proximity if this property is included in the proposed social district. 
Mr. Cohen stated that any discussion of the proposed social district is premature as the City Council has not made 
any determination regarding the establishment of social districts. 

Mr. Lorenzano explained that there will be a shared parking agreement with the other properties. Mr. Talmers 
stated that the shared parking nearby the restaurant and the overall downtown parking will be sufficient. Mr. Lang 
explained that when Rich & Associates conducted the parking study in 2024, this property was included as an 
eating establishment. Mr. Lang also stated that the parking deck, to be completed in 2026-2027, will add 117 
spaces. 
 
Mr. Talmers shared a historical perspective on the property and his current investment in the property. 
 
Mr. Beidoun opened the public hearing at 7:27 p.m. 

There being no public comments, Mr. Beidoun closed the public hearing at 7:28 p.m. 

Moved by Pavlich to recommend to City Council approval of the Site Plan and Special Land Use Permit for 
Alo’s Sports Bar – 3315 Auburn Road subject to the conditions of the City’s Administrative Review Team.  
Second by MacMillan. 
VOTE: Yes: Saelens, Tringali, MacMillan, Pavlich, Shearer, Ferguson, Beidoun, Ouellette 
 No: None         Motion Carried (8-0) 
 

5c.  975 South Opdyke Self-Storage Redevelopment (7:29 p.m.) 
Public Hearing/Motion – Recommendation to City Council for combined PUD Step One – Qualification/Step 
Two – Site Plan and Tree Removal Permit approval to construct a self-storage building addition and facility.  
 
Mr. Cohen explained that this is a request from Etkin Real Estate Solutions for Planned Unit Development (PUD) 
Option approval to construct a 45,032-square-foot addition to the existing building located at the northeast corner of 
S. Opdyke Road and South Boulevard. The expanded building will be 149,865 square feet. The 13.37-acre site is 
zoned T&R, Technology and Research District. The new addition and part of the existing building totaling 107,613 
square feet will be developed as a 702-unit, indoor, climate-controlled self-storage facility. The north 42,252 square 
feet of the building will continue to house automotive supplier Pierburg US LLC, which has been a tenant since 
2008. 
 
The building was initially constructed as a single-story Kmart retail store when it opened in November 1971. That 
store closed in November 1992. The building was converted into office space in the mid-1990s for GM University, 
EDS, and later a call center. The applicant has indicated that leasing office space is a challenge, with the 
widespread adoption of working from home significantly reducing the need for physical office space. Most R&D 
tenants looking for space today need high ceilings for lifts, cranes, racks, etc. Staff feel that this self-storage 
proposal provides a satisfactory solution for addressing reinvestment and utilization of the building and property, 
including the reduction of the parking lot surrounding the building. 
 
The façade of the building will resemble a two-story technology building using high-end materials. The existing 
building will be painted to match the new addition. The applicant will add high-quality landscaping with additional 
green space and trees that exceed ordinance requirements. 
 
This project will beautify the City’s entrance at S. Opdyke Road and South Boulevard by removing excess parking 
lots and adding new trees, open space, and an updated prominent “Auburn Hills” gateway sign.  
 
Josh Suardini, Etkin Management LLC, 150 W. 2nd Street, Suite 200, Royal Oak, MI 48067, was available to 
answer any questions the Commission had. 
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The Commission asked about the following: 
 

1. Whether there will be a one-story or two-story addition; 
2. Rental cost for storage units; 
3. The possibility of adding a second story of storage units; 
4. Signage; 
5. Units with drive-in access; 
6. Time of access; 

 
Mr. Suardini explained that the building is two stories high and looks like a two-story building from the exterior, but it 
is only one story. The facility is completely climate-controlled, has card access only, and is equipped with security 
cameras. There is also a covered drop-off area between the two buildings. 
 
Mr. Suardini stated that the size of the units ranges from 5’x5’ to 10’x30’ and rent for between $80 and $350/month. 
This facility will have 702 units, which the market will typically bear. The market would not bear adding more units 
beyond 702, so they have chosen not to add a second story of units. 
 
Mr. Cohen explained that the building signage does not affect the entry signage that Etkin has agreed to install. Mr. 
Suardini stated that until a third-party manager is chosen for the facility, the signage's exact content is unknown. 
Mr. Cohen noted that the “Auburn Hills” entry signage on Opdyke Road will only have the City’s logo and no 
additional facility signage. The applicant has agreed to install the entry signage as a net benefit to the City. 
 
Mr. Suardini stated that nine units will have drive-in access for potential indoor vehicle storage. Access to the 
facility is typically limited to Monday-Friday, 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., Saturday 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., and closed on 
Sunday.  The drive-in units would continue to have access during hours when the office is closed. 
 
Mr. Beidoun opened the public hearing at 7:45 p.m. 

Edward Magaña, 733 Provincetown Road, Auburn Hills, stated that he lives behind the subject property. His only 
concern is the parking lot lighting, and he requested that downward shielding be used. Mr. Suardini stated that no 
lighting will be on the east side, and shielding will be installed on the west side. Mr. Cohen also stated that all 
missing trees will be planted, and missing light poles will be reinstalled per Ordinance requirements. 

There being no further public comment, Mr. Beidoun closed the public hearing at 7:48 p.m. 

Moved by Saelens to recommend to City Council approval of the combined PUD Step One – Concept Plan 
and PUD Step Two – Site Plan and Tree Removal Permit for 975 South Opdyke Self Storage Redevelopment 
subject to the conditions of the City’s Administrative Review Team. 
Second by Ouellette. 
VOTE: Yes: Beidoun, Saelens, Pavlich, Shearer, MacMillan, Ferguson, Tringali, Ouellette 
 No: None         Motion Carried (8-0) 
 
5d.  Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance (7:50 p.m.) 
Public Hearing/Motion – Recommendation to City Council for approval of a text amendment to amend 
Article XII. T&R, Technology and Research Districts of the Zoning Ordinance. 

Mr. Cohen explained that this revision to the Zoning Ordinance has been primarily drafted to give the City Council 
full control and discretion over approving multi-family residential developments in the T&R District. Currently, multi-
family residential dwellings are allowed on sites over 10 acres in size, provided a Special land Use Permit is 
granted. There are no multi-family residential developments in the T&R District today. 
 
In recent years, staff have received inquiries regarding the adaptive reuse of underutilized office buildings and 
associated parking lots.  This amendment is intended to allow the City Council to consider and allow housing 
proposals, with a preference toward owner-occupied condominiums, via the Planned Unit Development Option in 
the T&R District on a case-by-case basis. 
 
This amendment also makes a minor formatting change to the requirements for the outside storage of vehicles and 
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removes stadiums and arenas from the zoning district since the GM VAA facility has replaced the Palace of Auburn 
Hills area. 
 
Mr. Beidoun opened the public hearing at 7:56 p.m. 

There being no public comments, Mr. Beidoun closed the public hearing at 7:57 p.m. 

Moved by Ferguson to recommend to City Council approval of the enclosed Text Amendment to Article XII. 
T&R, Technology & Research Districts of the Zoning Ordinance. 
Second by MacMillan. 
VOTE: Yes: Tringali, Shearer, Beidoun, Ferguson, Pavlich, MacMillan, Saelens, Ouellette 
 No: None         Motion Carried (8-0) 
 
6.     UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None. 
 
7.     NEW BUSINESS 
 
7a. Motion – Cancel the April 9, 2025 Auburn Hills Planning Commission Meeting 
 
Moved by Ferguson to cancel the April 9, 2025 Auburn Hills Planning Commission Meeting. 
Second by Saelens. 
VOTE: Yes: Shearer, MacMillan, Ferguson, Pavlich, Saelens, Beidoun, Tringali, Ouellette 
 No: None         Motion Carried (8-0) 
 
8.     COMMUNICATIONS 
Mr. Cohen stated that the Planning Commission will soon begin reviewing and amending the Master Plan, with the 
intent to complete the process by the end of the year. 
 
9.     NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING 
The next scheduled meeting is on Wednesday, May 7, 2025 at 7:00 p.m. in the Auburn Hills Council Chambers.  
 
10.   ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, Vice Chairperson Beidoun adjourned the meeting at 7:59 p.m.  
 
Submitted by: 
Susan McCullough, MiPMC III, CMC 
Recording Secretary 



 

   

 

MEETING DATE:  MAY 7, 2025 AGENDA ITEM NO 5a. 

 COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 

To:  Chairperson Greg Ouellette and the Planning Commission 
From: Steven J. Cohen, AICP, Director of Community Development 
Submitted: May 1, 2025 
Subject: Chillbox Corporate Headquarters    
 Public Hearing / Motion – Recommendation to City Council for Special Land Use Permit 

and Revised Site Plan Approval  
 
INTRODUCTION AND HISTORY 
This is a request from Aly Bazzi, representing Bazco Holdings, LLC, for a Special Land Use Permit and Revised Site 
Plan approval to repurpose the former North Oakland Family YMCA recreational facility at 3378 E. Walton Boulevard 
into a corporate office building for its subsidiary Chillbox Convenience Stores, along with an ancillary café and 
associated outdoor seating.  The 61,756 square foot building has been unoccupied since October 6, 2020.   

 
 
In addition to the property's purchase price, Mr. Bazzi intends to spend approximately $2 million renovating the 
building into the company’s headquarters and addressing deferred maintenance items.  The facility is anticipated 
to employ over 100 people.  The site's redevelopment will place the currently tax-exempt property on the tax rolls. 
 

CITY OF AUBURN HILLS 

PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 

A recent photo of the building from the parking lot adjacent to Walton Boulevard 
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KEY ISSUES 
1. Café with Outdoor Seating – First Floor 

The proposal includes a small ancillary retail store/café with outside seating on the east side of the building on 
the first floor.  The space will replace the area formerly programmed by the YMCA for child care and multi-
purpose use.  The café will serve coffee and dessert items to Chillbox staff and visitors and be open to the 
general public. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The new semi-covered patio seating area will 
accommodate up to 24 patrons.  The existing 
elevated sidewalk directly abutting the building will 
be slightly enlarged, and new steps and a barrier-
free accessible ramp will be provided for improved 
public access to the new café entrance/exit.   
 
A four-foot-tall decorative fence will be added 
around the outside seating area to enclose the 
space and ensure the patrons' protection. Outdoor 
speakers are not currently proposed for the area. 
Staff will work with Mr. Bazzi to administratively 
permit small shrub and flower beds in the greenbelt 
adjacent to the new café entrance to add visual 
interest after the new site work is completed. 

 

Photo of the location of the proposed café and outside seating area 

Rendering of the renovation of the former YMCA 
child care and multi-purpose space into a café  

Diagram of the new outdoor 
seating area for the café that has 

been designed with new stairs 
and a barrier-free accessible 

ramp, with nearby barrier-free 
accessible parking spaces 
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KEY ISSUES 
2. Multi-Purpose Uses – First Floor 

Mr. Bazzi plans to keep the gymnasium and locker rooms on the first floor “as is” for the company’s employees, 
visitors, and the Chillbox for Kids Foundation.  The swimming pool will be removed and filled for safety and cost 
reasons, and converted into a multi-purpose room/exposition area.  Staff discussed and brainstormed with Mr. 
Bazzi and his team about the potential for the first floor as a small banquet hall or rentable programable space, 
like 2Gather.  Ultimately, Mr. Bazzi decided he did not want the building open to the public in that fashion. 
Instead, he would use the space for corporate and charitable foundation functions and potential office 
expansion space for employee growth.  It is noted that a Special Land Use Permit and Revised Site Plan would 
be required if Mr. Bazzi or a successor in interest ever desired to open the area for public assembly/space rental 
or any use that is not associated with or ancillary to corporate operations in the future. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 
3. Corporate Office Use – Second and Third Floors 

Mr. Bazzi also envisions converting the second floor into 
a corporate office and training space for Chillbox. The 
YMCA originally programmed the area as a wellness 
center with a bridge to an aerobics room. This floor will 
retain the walking track that looks down into the first-
floor gymnasium and former natatorium spaces. The 
smaller third floor will become the company's executive 
office suite. 
 

  

Photos of what the second floor of the YMCA looked like before it was closed 

Photos of what the gym and pool on the first floor of the YMCA looked like before it was closed 
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KEY ISSUES (cont.) 
Below are artist renderings of what the second and third floor corporate offices for Chillbox are envisioned to look 
like when renovations are completed. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

Rendering of the renovation of the third floor into executive office space 

Rendering of the renovation of the former second-floor wellness center and aerobics room into office space 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Please be advised that the City’s Administrative Review Team has reviewed this project and recommended 
approval. 
 
Staff recommend Conditional Approval of the Special Land Use Permit request to allow for a cafe with an outdoor 
seating area and offer the following discretionary findings of fact: 
1. The location of the use will not negatively impact adjacent areas, which are zoned residential to the west 

(across Joswick Road) and non-residential to the north, south, and east. 
2. The land will be used in accordance with its immediate character, which is planned and zoned for non-

residential development. 
3. The requirements of Section 1818 in the City’s Zoning Ordinance will be met. 
4. The use will promote the purpose and intent of the City’s Zoning Ordinance. 
5. The use will be consistent with the health, safety, and general welfare of the City of Auburn Hills and the 

purpose and intent of the City’s Zoning Ordinance. 
6. The requirements of Section 902, Item 23 in the City’s Zoning Ordinance will be met. 
 
We recommend Conditional Approval of the Revised Site Plan and offer the following discretionary findings of fact: 
1. The Site Plan contains sufficient basic information required by the Zoning Ordinance for a recommendation. 
2. The requirements of Section 1815, Items 7A-7E of the Zoning Ordinance, can be met as follows: 

a. All requirements and standards of the Zoning Ordinance and other City Ordinances can be met. 
b. Safe, convenient vehicle and pedestrian ingress/egress have been depicted; primary vehicle access will 

be to Five Points Drive and Walton Boulevard through existing driveways. 
c. Traffic circulation features within the site and the location of parking areas avoid common traffic 

problems and can promote safety. 
d. A satisfactory and harmonious relationship will exist between the proposed development and the 

surrounding area. 
e. The proposed use will not have an unreasonable, detrimental, or injurious effect upon the natural 

characteristics of the subject parcel or the adjacent area. 
3. Based on the building’s floor plan, 298 spaces are required, and 315 parking spaces will be provided. 
4. The parking layout meets minimum requirements, and 12 barrier-free parking spaces are required and 

provided. Four van-accessible spaces will also be provided.  
5. Building and parking setback requirements will be met. 
6. Greenbelts are provided along Five Points Drive and Walton Boulevard. 
7. Landscape requirements will be met, and calculations have been submitted.    
8. A note indicates that exterior lighting shall meet the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance.  Pole and wall-

mounted lighting shall be shielded and directed downward.  Lamp bulbs and lenses shall not extend below the 
light fixture shields.  The existing light poles and light pole fixtures are proposed to remain.  

9. A note indicates that signs shall meet the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance.  A Special Land Use Permit 
was previously approved for the electronic changeable copy signs on the property.  The existing signs shall be 
operated per the City’s Zoning Ordinance requirements. 

10. A note indicates that parking spaces shall be double-striped. 
11. Ground-mounted and roof-mounted mechanical equipment will be screened.   
12. A note indicates that there will be no pallet storage, overnight vehicles, or trailer storage. 
13. Eight-foot pathways exist along Five Points Drive and Walton Boulevard.  A complete streets pedestrian 

connection exists between the building and the pathway along Five Points Drive. 
14. A Tree Removal Permit is not required.  No trees are proposed to be removed.  Any dead or damaged trees 

found after an inspection by the City’s Woodland Consultant will be required to be replaced. 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION (cont.) 
Conditions: 
1. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees to address all deferred maintenance and associated repairs at the building and 

property and obtain all necessary permits to comply with the YMCA's original approved Site Plan (March 18, 
2002) and associated Revised Site Plan. The building shall not be occupied, and the café may not operate until 
all maintenance, repairs, and improvements are completed as determined by City staff and consultants. 

2. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees that a Building Permit and associated trade permits (e.g., electrical, mechanical, 
plumbing, fire suppression, etc.) will be required to reoccupy the building, including construction drawings 
with an updated building code analysis for the structure's new uses. 

3. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees to comply with the requirements of Section 2007. Performance Guarantees of the 
Zoning Ordinance. 

4. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees that the demolition of the pool in the existing natatorium will comply with the City's 
requirements and that the pool, including any below-grade walls, will be entirely removed.  

5. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees that the City’s approval of the Revised Site Plan only permits the gym and multi-
purpose room (former natatorium) to be utilized for the internal company and foundation-related activities.  
Public assembly/space rental, or any use not associated with or ancillary to corporate operations, is not 
authorized unless said use is granted and approved by the City Council via future application. 

6. Bazco Holdings, LLC agrees to complete exterior maintenance, repairs, and improvements to the property by 
November 30, 2025, and the overall project by May 19, 2026.  

7. The City’s approval shall be based on Bazco Holdings, LLC representations, as documented in this report, 
submittal materials, and the public meeting minutes. 

 
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
Move to recommend to City Council approval of the Special Land Use Permit and Revised Site Plan for Chillbox 
Corporate Headquarters subject to the conditions of the City’s Administrative Review Team.  
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Bazco Holding LLC: 
Introduction and Project Overview 

April 25, 2025 
 
Bazco Holding LLC is the second-generation family organization of the Bazzi family, 
overseeing a diversified portfolio of businesses. The holding company comprises two key 
entities: 
• Bazco Oil – A wholesale fuel distribution company dedicated to supplying independent 

business owners with reliable fuel solutions. 
• Chillbox – Our independent Convenience store brand with a focus on innovation, which 

supports the Chillbox for Kids Foundation, which is committed to community enrichment. 
 
The former YMCA building will primarily serve as the headquarters for Chillbox and 
the Chillbox for Kids Foundation. A small portion of the facility will also support Bazco 
Oil operations, including meetings for field teams and current or prospective clients. 

 
 
Chillbox Convenience Stores: Fueled by Community 
Chillbox Convenience Stores is more than just your neighborhood pit stop, we're a proud, 
family-owned business with deep roots and a big heart. Since our founding in 2015, we've 
expanded across Michigan with 40 thriving locations in cities like Ann Arbor, Chesterfield, 
Warren, Wixom, Ypsilanti, Farmington Hills, and many more. 
 
At Chillbox, we’re known for our wide selection of snacks, beverages, ready-to-eat meals, and 
fuel options—all served up with unbeatable value. But what truly sets us apart is our 
commitment to the communities we call home. 
 
Explore our full list of locations at chillboxstore.com/locations. 

 
 
The Heart of Chillbox: Giving Back Through the Chillbox for Kids Foundation 
We're not just in the business of convenience—we’re in the business of “giving back”. Through 
the Chillbox for Kids Foundation, we invest in local programs that uplift and support the next 
generation. Here’s how we’re making a difference: 
 
Chillbox Community Hero Mugs 
We deliver special Hero Mugs monthly to local schools, police departments, and fire stations 
across Southeast Michigan. With unlimited free fill-ups of Chillbox coffee, ICEEs, or fountain 
drinks, these mugs are our heartfelt thanks to the everyday heroes who keep our communities 
safe and strong. 
 
Sending Kids to Camp 
In partnership with the Salvation Army Great Lakes Division, we help send kids from low-
income families to summer camp. For one special week each year, all profits from ICEE and 
fountain drink sales go toward this life-changing initiative. 
 

https://www.chillboxstore.com/locations
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Angel Tree Holiday Program 
Our partnership with the Salvation Army also extends to the holidays. Through the Angel Tree 
Program, we collect board games and gifts to ensure every child experiences the joy and magic 
of the season. 
 
Coats for Kids 
Winter warmth shouldn’t be a luxury. That’s why we team up with a local radio station to collect 
new coats, hats, and gloves for children in metro Detroit. Donations are accepted at all Chillbox 
locations, and every item helps a child stay warm during Michigan’s coldest months. 
 
Kids Club Reading Program 
Reading is the key to opportunity. We support literacy in local schools with reading incentives: 
once students hit reading goals set by their teachers, they earn a certificate for a free personal 
pizza and small ICEE from Chillbox. This program is open to all schools, K–6. 
 
School Sponsorships 
We’re proud sponsors of school athletic programs, providing donations that help fund everything 
from equipment to uniforms. 

 
 
A New Chapter: Chillbox Headquarters Coming to Auburn Hills 
We’re thrilled to announce plans for our new headquarters at the former YMCA facility in 
Auburn Hills. This dynamic space will serve as the headquarters of Chillbox operations: 

• Second & Third Floors: Renovated for our corporate and executive offices. 
• First Floor: A vibrant café with outdoor seating—open to the public and perfect for 

Chillbox team gatherings. 
• Gym & Locker Rooms: Preserved for foundation use and community programming. 
• Former Pool Area: Reimagined as a multi-use room for company and foundation-

related events and celebrations. These areas will not be made available for rent to the 
general public.  

 
Our vision includes full exterior upgrades—parking, landscaping, sidewalks, signage, and 
more—all expected to be completed before we move in. The total investment in the site is 
estimated at $2.0 million, reflecting our long-term commitment to Auburn Hills. 
 
Construction will begin within 60 days of City Council approval. Exterior improvements/ 
renovations are anticipated to be completed by November 30, 2025, and the project as a whole is 
expected to wrap up by March 1, 2026. 
 

 
Chillbox is ready to bring new life to a beloved space and create new opportunities for the 
Auburn Hills community. We can’t wait to be part of the neighborhood. 

 
 



   

Planning Commission  
Public Notice 

 
 
Meeting Date, Time, and Location: 
 

Wednesday, May 7, 2025 at 7:00 p.m. 
City of Auburn Hills - City Council Chambers 
1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, MI 48326 
 

Project Name: Chillbox Corporate Headquarters 
 

General Property Location: 3378 E. Walton Boulevard 
(Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-015-019, 022) 
 

Applicant: Aly Bazzi, Bazco Holdings – 586-531-6377 
 

Nature of the Request: Recommendation to City Council for Special Land Use Permit and 
Revised Site Plan approval to repurpose the former North Oakland 
Family YMCA facility into an office building with an ancillary café with 
outside seating. 
 

City Staff Contact: Steven J. Cohen, AICP 
Director of Community Development - 248-364-6941 
 

 

Notice will be sent via U.S. Mail to properties within 1,000 feet of the site.  The proposed application can be 
inspected before the meeting at the Community Development Department, located on the municipal campus 
at 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, MI 48326, during regular City business hours. 
 
Persons wishing to express their views may do so in person at the meeting or in writing addressed to the 
Planning Commission c/o Steven J. Cohen, AICP, Director of Community Development, at the above 
address. 
 
Anyone planning to attend the meeting who needs special assistance under the Americans with Disabilities 
Act (ADA) is asked to contact the City Clerk's Office at 248-370-9402 or the City Manager's Office at 248-
370-9440 48 hours before the meeting. Staff will be pleased to make the necessary arrangements. 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 

LOCATION MAP 

SITE 



 

 
30825 26 Mile Rd 

New Haven MI 48048 
 
 

April 28, 2025 

 

To Whom It May Concern, 

Aly Bazzi, CEO of Chillbox Convenience Stores, LLC, mailed 81 Citizen Participation 
letters on Monday, April 14, 2025. As of this date (4/28), no responses have been received. 

Please let us know if further action is required or if you need additional details. 

 

Best Regards, 

Aly Bazzi 

CEO- Chillbox Convenience Stores, LLC 

Abazzi@bazcooil.com 

 
 

mailto:Abazzi@bazcooil.com
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CITY OF AUBURN HILLS 
REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

EXCERPT 
 

 March 18, 2002 
 
CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Harvey-Edwards called the City Council Meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL: Present. Mayor Harvey-Edwards, Mayor Pro Tem Pillsbury, Council Members 
  Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Sendegas 
 Absent. None 
               Also Present. City Manager Ross, Assistant City Manager Tanghe, City Clerk Venos, 

Community Development Director McBroom, Department of Public Works 
Director Culpepper, Economic Development Director Miller, Library 
Director Hull, Police Chief Olko, Police Sgt. Knapp, Senior Services 
Director Adcock, City Engineers Westmoreland and Kangas, Brownfield 
Redevelopment Authority Chair Capen, Tax Increment Finance Authority 
Chair Bennett, City Attorney Beckerleg 
25 Guests 
 

LOCATION:  Civic Center, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills MI 48326 
 
7.  OLD BUSINESS 
8a.  SLU01-24, North Oakland Family YMCA; 
8b.  SLU02-01, North Oakland Family YMCA; 
8c.  SLU02-03, North Oakland Family YMCA; and 
8d.  SP01-25, North Oakland Family YMCA 
Mr. McBroom noted some additional information gathered since the previous discussion:  bus traffic to 
and from the site will be restricted to Five Points Drive, and accident data for the past three years 
shows no accidents at the Walton Blvd. drive due to left turning movements.  Mr. McBroom reported 
that the traffic impact analysis was reviewed and was found to have been done correctly, and stated 
that City staff continues to support the conclusions of that study.  Noting that the previously approved 
site plan for the subject property included primarily restaurants, Mr. McBroom compared the traffic 
impact of that site plan with the currently proposed site plan, noting the current plan has less of an 
impact.  He also pointed out that the previous approval resulted in improvements to Walton Blvd. to 
mitigate traffic concerns.  Mr. McBroom also referenced letters from the other property owners of the 
businesses within the site opposing restrictions against left turns. 
 
Mr. McBroom clarified for Ms. Harvey-Edwards that a veterinary clinic is the proposed use for half of the 
old Nova Computer site. 
 
Ms. Gail von Steaden, Rosetti Architects, confirmed the changeable copy sign on Walton Blvd. is 
planned to be in place for the opening of the facility. 
 
Mr. Kittle questioned the sign dimensions.  Ms. von Steaden explained the area requirements for 
signage may be measured by frontage or acreage.  By frontage 696 square feet of signage is allowed, 
and by acreage 904 square feet is allowed.  She noted that the total signage for the YMCA is only 486 
square feet.  Ms. von Steaden explained the changeable copy sign will be 14.5’ high, 12.5 wide, and 
the base is 8’, for a total of 150 square feet, which is the maximum sign allotment for one sign.  She 
indicated the underside of the changeable portion is 7.4’ from the ground, it is encased in a metal box 
for protection, and the sign meets setback requirements and will not require a variance.  Ms. von 
Steaden noted the illuminated portion is the same dimension, 8’x4’, as the sign at Oakland Community 
College at Featherstone.  She clarified the two signs (at Walton and at Five Points) will be the same 
size. 
 
Ms. Harvey-Edwards commented she would personally prefer the Walton sign be delayed, although 
she understands it would be an added expense to construct it at a later date.  She further remarked that 
she believes the project will be an asset to the City. 
 
Mr. McMillin commented that he was concerned with the exit onto Walton, but noted the materials 
provided were persuasive.  He asked Chief Olko if she had concerns with sight issues, or felt there was 
a problem accident-wise.  Chief Olko indicated she hasn’t had a chance to study the traffic situation, but 
Lt. Mynsberge did review the site plan and did not see any difficulty with this particular drive. 
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Ms. Harvey-Edwards offered Mr. Luenberger an opportunity to speak.  Referencing the previous 
discussion on the YMCA, Mr. Luenberger questioned Mr. McDonald’s emphasis on the lack of Planning 
Commission minutes and on ownership.  Ms. Harvey-Edwards explained the Planning Commission 
minutes contain a wealth of information which the Council did not have at the previous discussion.  She 
also explained that ownership of a parcel can change perspective because special land uses, once 
approved, stay with the land.  She also noted that the subject parcel is a valuable piece of land and the 
proposed use would be nonprofit.  Mr. McDonald commented that some of his supporters asked him 
about the ownership of the property, so he conveyed those questions to the petitioner.  Mr. Luenberger 
concluded by remarking that a right turn only situation onto Walton is an important concern. 
 
Mr. McMillin moved to accept the Planning Commission’s recommendation and approve SLU01-
24, North Oakland Family YMCA, to allow the construction of a recreational facility on a site 
zoned B-2, General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and 
Squirrel Road (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), 
including the discretionary findings of fact from Mr. Steve Cohen, subject to any conditions as 
recommended by all appropriate agencies. 
Supported by Mr. Pillsbury. 
 
Mr. Pillsbury stated for the record that he will vote in favor of the project because the bus traffic will be 
moved to Five Points Drive, but he is not happy with left turns onto Walton being allowed. 
 
Mr. McBroom noted that B-2 zoning is appropriate for the proposed use. 
 
Mr. Ross reported at a recent meeting with the Road Commission and the State it was said that in three 
to four years Walton will be reconstructed in the subject area. 
 
Mr. Kittle commented that Mr. McDonald brought up a good point at the previous discussion about the 
facility not generating tax income for the City while increasing demand for City services, and yet not 
offering the residents a discounted rate.  Mr. Jim Fuqua, YMCA, explained it is not the policy of the 
YMCA to make considerations based on geography, but to rather offer sliding scales for any person 
who has difficulty paying the fees.  He stated that the YMCA is inclusive, and that it is not good 
stewardship to reduce fees for those who can afford them.  He indicated a need to focus on those who 
cannot afford the fees, and confirmed that the YMCA provides scholarships through annual fundraising. 
 
VOTE:  Yes: Harvey-Edwards, Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Pillsbury, Sendegas 
  No: None 
 Motion carried (7-0) 
 
Ms. Harvey-Edwards questioned the impact on the site plan if the special land use for the automatic 
changeable copy signs is not approved.  Mr. McBroom explained the signs would have to be removed 
from the site plan as a condition of approval of the site plan. 
 
Mr. McMillin moved to accept the Planning Commission’s recommendation and approve SLU02-
01, North Oakland Family YMCA, to allow the installation of automatic changeable copy signs on 
Walton Boulevard (west drive) and Five Points Drive on a site zoned B-2, General Business 
District, located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and Squirrel Road (Sidwell Nos. 
14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), including the discretionary 
findings of fact from Mr. Steve Cohen, subject to any conditions as recommended by all 
appropriate agencies. 
Supported by Mr. Pillsbury.  
 
Ms. Harvey-Edwards stated that she wants it stated on record there will be no private advertising on 
either sign. 
 
Mr. McMillin amended his motion to read:  to accept the Planning Commission’s 
recommendation and approve SLU02-01, North Oakland Family YMCA, to allow the installation 
of automatic changeable copy signs on Walton Boulevard (west drive) and Five Points Drive on 
a site zoned B-2, General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, between 
Joswick and Squirrel Road (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-
126-015), including the discretionary findings of fact from Mr. Steve Cohen, subject to any 
conditions as recommended by all appropriate agencies, and that there be no commercial 
advertising on the signs. 
Mr. Pillsbury supported the amended motion. 
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Mr. Kittle asked if Council could approve the special land use with the idea of revisiting the size of the 
signs.  Mr. McBroom indicated his belief that Council would have the authority to regulate the size of the 
changeable portion, but noted that once approved, the signs are approved as presented.  Mr. McBroom 
clarified the calculations for allowable signage were done on the YMCA site alone, not the entire 
condominium site.  Mr. Pillsbury pointed out the YMCA is well within ordinance requirements on 
signage.  Mr. Kittle said he would prefer the sign to be reconfigured to be wider and not as tall. 
 
VOTE ON MOTION AS AMENDED: 
Yes: Harvey-Edwards, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Pillsbury, Sendegas 
 No: Kittle 
 Motion carried (6-1) 
 
Mr. McMillin questioned if the YMCA has to adhere to the building as submitted.  Mr. McBroom 
confirmed the special land use is based on the drawings as submitted so they can’t be changed. 
 
Mr. McMillin moved to accept the Planning Commission’s recommendation and approve SLU02-
03, North Oakland Family YMCA to allow the construction of a building taller than 30 feet in 
height on a site zoned B-2, General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, 
between Joswick and Squirrel Road (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, 
and 14-13-126-015), including the discretionary findings of fact from Mr. Steve Cohen, subject to 
any conditions as recommended by all appropriate agencies. 
Supported by Mr. Newkirk. 
VOTE:  Yes: Harvey-Edwards, Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Sendegas 
  No: Pillsbury 
 Motion carried (6-1) 
 
Mr. McMillin asked if the bus restriction needs to be included in the motion.  Both Mr. McBroom and Mr. 
Beckerleg felt it would be appropriate. 
 
Mr. McMillin moved to accept the Planning Commission's recommendation and approve SP01-
25, North Oakland Family YMCA, to allow the construction of a 57,000 square foot recreation 
facility on a site zoned B-2, General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, 
between Joswick and Squirrel Road and Five Points Drive (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-
126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), including the discretionary findings of fact from Mr. 
Steve Cohen, subject to any conditions as recommended by all appropriate agencies, and 
including the commitments contained in the March 13, 2002 letter from Lorie Uranga, YMCA of 
Metropolitan Detroit. 
Supported by Mr. Newkirk. 
 
Mr. Ross noted some of the conditions listed by the Planning Commission include that the light poles 
should not be any taller than 25 feet and a dimmer is to be used on all outside lights. 
 
VOTE:  Yes: Harvey-Edwards, Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Pillsbury, Sendegas 
  No: None 
 Motion carried (7-0) 
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CITY OF AUBURN HILLS 
REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

EXCERPT 
 

 March 4, 2002 
 
CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Harvey-Edwards called the City Council Meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL: Present. Mayor Harvey-Edwards, Mayor Pro Tem Pillsbury, Council Members 
  Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Sendegas 
 Absent. None 
               Also Present. City Manager Ross, Assistant City Manager Tanghe, Assessor Bennett, 

City Clerk Venos, Community Development Director McBroom, 
Department of Public Works Director Culpepper, Fire Chief Walterhouse, 
Assistant Fire Chief Wyatt, Fire Lt. Farrell, Fire Lt. Randolph, Firefighter 
Detloff, Golf Professional Marmion, Library Director Hull, Police Lt. 
Chase, Treasurer Valko, City Engineers Hiltz and Westmoreland, 
Brownfield Redevelopment Authority Chair Capen, Tax Increment 
Finance Authority Chair Bennett, City Attorney Hampton 
27 Guests 
 

LOCATION:  Civic Center, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills MI 48326 
 
8.  NEW BUSINESS 
8a.  SLU01-24, North Oakland Family YMCA; 
8b.  SLU02-01, North Oakland Family YMCA; 
8c.  SLU02-03, North Oakland Family YMCA; and 
8d.  SP01-25, North Oakland Family YMCA 
Mr. McBroom presented the requests from North Oakland Family YMCA for special land use approvals 
to allow the construction of a recreational facility, to allow the installation of automatic changeable copy 
signs and to allow the construction of a building taller than 30 feet in height on a site zoned B-2, 
General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and Squirrel Road.  Mr. 
McBroom also presented the request for site plan approval for the 57,000 square foot recreation facility. 
 
Mr. McDonald expressed concern that the minutes from the Planning Commission meeting at which the 
special land uses and site plan were discussed were not provided to Council.  Deputy Clerk Tallman 
indicated the transcription of the minutes was not yet complete.  Mr. Newkirk and Mr. Kittle briefly 
relayed concerns voiced at the meeting, including screening, cut-through traffic in the parking lot and 
displeasure with the architectural theme in general. 
 
Mr. McBroom clarified the project site is adjacent to the Nova Computer site.  Mr. McBroom, answering 
concerns about the number of parking spaces, stated adequate parking is provided.  Mr. Pillsbury 
expressed strong concern with the danger created by allowing left turns out of the complex onto 
Walton, and expressed a preference for two entrances on Five Points Drive.  Responding to a question 
from Mr. McMillin, Mr. McBroom explained his understanding of Ms. Marien’s lack of support for the 
second special land use is that she has a philosophical problem with changeable copy signs. 
 
Ms. Gail von Steaden, Rosetti Architects, introduced the members of her team, including Mr. Jim 
Fuqua and Ms. Lorie Uranga, YMCA of Metropolitan Detroit. 
 
Ms. von Steaden made a Powerpoint presentation of the site layout, and exterior and interior views of 
the facility.  She noted the site is accessible to vehicular traffic from both Walton Blvd. and Five Points 
Drive, that 316 parking spaces are required and 317 have been provided.  Ms. von Steaden also 
presented drawings of the three types of sign proposed for the site:  a non-illuminated sign on the 
building, an address sign along Walton and changeable copy signs on both Walton and Five Points 
Drive, utilizing the same technology as the Oakland Community College sign on Featherstone.  She 
noted the total amount of signage is below the amount allowed, whether measured by total site square 
footage or total road frontage.  Ms. von Steaden indicated the portion of the building that is over 30’ in 
height is mostly the third floor multipurpose room. 
 
Ms. Harvey-Edwards questioned the necessity of two changeable copy signs.  Ms. von Steaden 
explained that because of the way the site is situated it is believed traffic will be evenly split between 
entering from Walton and entering from Five Points Drive.  She indicated the signs will note events of 
the day, encourage people to sign up for programs or display community messages such as “Vote 
Today”.  Ms. von Steaden noted the changeable copy portion is located in the middle of the monument 
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sign.  She estimated the height of the changeable signs to be 10’.  Ms. von Steaden stated there would 
be no advertising on the changeable copy signs and no plans to advertise anything other than YMCA 
on any part of the signs. 
 
Mrs. Sendegas questioned the amount of signage.  Ms. von Steaden indicated no variances will be 
required, and that the total 500 square feet of signage does not exceed the allowable square footage of 
signage, whether measured by total acreage or frontage.  Mrs. Sendegas clarified that changeable 
copy signs do not require Zoning Board of Appeals approval. 
 
Mr. McBroom explained the eastern access drive onto Walton is currently restricted to right turns in and 
out, while the western access drive, which is currently used by KinderCare, is not restricted to right 
turns only.  Mr. McBroom pointed out the site plan, in terms of the access to Walton, does not change 
what currently exists. 
 
Ms. von Steaden indicated there is nothing to preclude bus traffic from entering the site from either 
Walton or Five Points Drive.  She noted the site has dedicated bus parking behind the building. 
 
Mr. Pillsbury reiterated his concerns that left-turning ingress/egress on Walton is a dangerous situation. 
 
Mr. McDonald questioned bus use.  Mr. Fuqua, Executive Director of YMCA of Metropolitan Detroit, 
explained buses are used in the summer for the YMCA’s off-site day camp program to transport the 
children from the YMCA facility to the camp site at approximately 9:00 a.m. and to return the children to 
the YMCA facility at approximately 4:00 p.m. 
 
Mr. Fuqua indicated the probable hours of operation for the facility will be 5:30 a.m. until 10:30 or 11:00 
p.m. on weekdays, and 7:30 or 8:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m. on Saturdays and Sundays.  Mr. McDonald 
asked who the YMCA plans to draw to the facility.  Mr. Fuqua indicated the YMCA is not geographically 
centered and there is no residency requirement, but in general the YMCA tends to draw from within a 
five mile radius because of the convenience factor.  He explained the service area is Auburn Hills, Lake 
Orion, Rochester, Rochester Hills, Pontiac and part of Troy.  Mr. Fuqua clarified there are no outside 
activities planned for the site.  He confirmed that the site has been purchased by YMCA of Metropolitan 
Detroit. 
 
Mr. Fuqua stated there will be no sleeping rooms at the facility. 
 
Mr. Fuqua noted the YMCA is a 501-C, not for profit, corporation. 
 
Mr. Kittle asked if the YMCA has any experience relative to the proposed type of facility or if it is a new 
concept for the YMCA.  Mr. Fuqua indicated the general scope of the project is very common for a 
50,000-60,000 square foot facility.  Mr. Kittle, referencing comments made at the Planning Commission 
meeting that the YMCA desires 5000 members at $60/family, asked if that is the break-even point and 
how the YMCA plans to deal with revenue shortcomings.  Mr. Fuqua explained the facility will be a 
branch of the larger organization which provides a financial cushion.  He noted the pro forma is based 
on less than 5000 members and said that if the facility reaches the 5000 goal it will be a surplusing 
branch.  Mr. Fuqua stated Buck Wyndfield and Associates performed a marketing study for the YMCA 
for the proposed facility. 
 
Mr. Fuqua said there are no plans to lease out space in the facility to other enterprises such as a dance 
studio. 
 
Mrs. Sendegas asked about planned programs for seniors.  Mr. Fuqua explained the YMCA is coed, 
and its philosophy is to help people grow in body, mind and spirit regardless of age. 
 
Mr. Ross, referencing earlier discussion regarding ingress/egress to Walton, noted he has seen the 
Road Commission plan for Walton and it shows a median from Squirrel Road west to Joswick, which 
would eliminate left turns.  He estimated the project would be completed in four to five years. 
 
Mrs. Sendegas reiterated her concerns about parking.  Mr. McBroom explained the YMCA site has 
enough parking for its patrons, and clarified his earlier comment that YMCA patrons could park at the 
Nova Computer site was meant to indicate there are no barriers between the site, not that there will be 
a need for overflow parking.  Mr. McBroom noted there has been discussion with the business 
negotiating to take half of the Nova Computer site and the initial reaction was the YMCA is a good fit for 
the site. 
 
Mr. Kittle asked if KinderCare’s viewpoint has been solicited.  Mr. McBroom indicated they were notified 
of the meetings although there have been no direct conversations with them.  Ms. Uranga explained 
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KinderCare are co-owners with the YMCA in the condominium association, and that the YMCA has 
approached them. 
 
Mr. McMillin asked for an explanation on how accidents are going to be avoided at the west entrance 
with cars turning left into the site from Walton.  Mr. Steve Dearing, Traffic Consultant, felt the Five 
Points driveway will be the focal point for access to the site, based on its closer proximity to the freeway 
for before and after work users.  He explained the situation on Walton is self correcting, meaning the 
difficulty in turning left will encourage access from Five Points.  Mr. Dearing also noted the YMCA site 
gives KinderCare a secondary exit.  He sees the situation as interim until Walton is improved.  Mr. 
Dearing concluded that the YMCA development achieves the test of reasonableness.  Mr. Pillsbury was 
adamant that left turns into and out of the site from Walton are not safe.  His preference is to close both 
Walton access drives and use Five Points exclusively. 
 
Mr. McMillin questioned what limitations the City can put on ingress/egress to Walton.  Ms. Harvey-
Edwards suggested the impact won’t be known until the YMCA site is developed, and noted the west 
drive from Walton is currently in use by KinderCare patrons as the only option.  Mr. McMillin asked Mr. 
Dearing for assurance that the access from Walton is safe.  Mr. Dearing contended, based on 25 year’s 
of experience as a  traffic engineer, that there is no such thing as a safe route.  He explained his job is 
to reduce risks to a manageable level.  Mr. Dearing said he can not tell Mr. McMillin that no one will 
ever be hurt at the site.  He reiterated his belief that the users of the site will voluntarily use the Five 
Points entrance because of the difficulty of turning left on Walton. 
 
Mr. Hampton advised the Walton access drives were approved in the KinderCare site plan, so the City 
can’t eliminate them.  However, Mr. Hampton indicated the City does have the right to regulate traffic 
and noted that restrictions on left turns would be appropriate.  
 
Mr. Pillsbury clarified he is not against access to Walton, but feels left turns are not safe.  Mr. Ross 
asked Mr. Hampton if it would be permissible for City Council to require modification of the west 
entrance to include an island that channels traffic into right turns only.  Mr. Hampton indicated the City 
could require the modification if it is done on the subject property and not in the right-of-way. 
 
Mr. McBroom felt if City Council is inclined to require modification to the access drives it would be 
appropriate to table the items so that the issues could be reviewed with KinderCare. 
 
Ms. Harvey-Edwards voiced preference to not have a changeable copy sign on Walton.  Mr. Pillsbury 
felt amber lights in the changeable copy sign are more intrusive than red. 
 
Mr. McDonald said he would like to see the Planning Commission minutes and have an opportunity to 
ask more questions before voting on the YMCA petitions.  Mr. Pillsbury wanted to address the 
exceedence of 30’ in height and also review the Planning Commission minutes.  Mr. McMillin also 
wanted a chance to read the Planning Commission minutes.  Mr. McMillin indicated he is not 
completely opposed to the idea of left turns onto Walton if restricting them would seriously damage the 
YMCA’s plans, but said he would like to hear the YMCA’s arguments against the restrictions because 
he is very concerned with the safety issue. 
 
Mr. McDonald, noting that the YMCA is a nonprofit organization which will not pay taxes to the City but 
will add to the need for police and fire services, asked if the YMCA has an agreement with the City in 
terms of the facility’s use by Auburn Hills residents.  He indicated that at one time there was discussion 
of offering a cost break to residents.  Mr. Fuqua explained the discussion centered on rate reduction in 
exchange for free land, and pointed out that YMCA has bought the subject site for $3 million.  He 
stressed that the YMCA is all inclusive. 
 
Mr. Pillsbury moved to table to March 18, 2002, SLU01-24, SLU02-01, SLU02-03 and SP01-25, 
North Oakland Family YMCA, to allow the construction of a recreational facility, to allow the 
installation of automatic changeable copy signs, to allow the construction of a building taller 
that 30 feet in height and to allow the construction of a 57,000 square foot recreation facility on a 
site zoned B-2, General Business District, located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick 
and Squirrel Road. 
Supported Mr. Newkirk. 
VOTE:  Yes: Harvey-Edwards, Kittle, McDonald, McMillin, Newkirk, Pillsbury, Sendegas 
  No: None 
 Motion carried (7-0) 
 
 



 

CITY OF AUBURN HILLS 
SPECIAL PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

EXCERPT 
 

February 28, 2002 

CALL TO ORDER: Chairperson Beckett called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

ROLL CALL:  Present.Beckett, Hurt-Mendyka, Marien, McKissack, Newkirk, Ouellette, 
Schoonfield 
Absent. Beidoun, Nahass 
Also Present. City Planner Cohen, Council Member Kittle, City Engineers 

Westmoreland and Dearing 
19 Guests 

 
LOCATION: Civic Center, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills MI 48326 

 
PERSONS WISHING TO BE HEARD - none. 

 
Mr. Beckett alerted the audience that the cases heard at this Planning Commission meeting would be 
placed on the City Council agenda for March 4, 2002 at 7:30 p.m. in the same council chambers. 

 
PETITIONERS 
SLU 01-24, North Oakland Family YMCA - Public Hearing 
SLU 02-01, North Oakland Family YMCA - Public Hearing 
SLU 02-03, North Oakland Family YMCA - Public Hearing 
SP 01-25, North Oakland Family YMCA 
(Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015) 
Mr. Beckett presented the request to allow the construction of a recreational facility on a site zoned B-2, 
General Business District; to allow the installation of automatic changeable copy signs on Walton 
Boulevard (west drive) and Five Points Drive on a site zoned B-2, General Business District; to allow the 
construction of a building taller than 30 feet in height on a site zoned B-2, General Business District; and 
to allow the construction of a 57,000 sq ft recreation facility on a site zoned B-2, General Business 
District. The property is generally located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and Squirrel 
Road. 

 
Mr. Beckett opened the public hearing at 7:32 p.m. 

 
Mr. Cohen reviewed his SLU 01-24 letter dated February 22, 2002 with the following recommendations: 

 
The Community Development Department is recommending Approval of the Special Land Use 
request and offer the following discretionary findings of fact: 

 
1. The location of the use will not negatively impact adjacent areas, which are zoned residential 
to the west (across Joswick) and non-residential to the north, south, and east. 

 
2. The land will be used in accordance with its immediate character, which is planned and zoned 
for non-residential development. 

 
3. The requirements of Section 1818, Special Land Use Permitted, in Zoning Ordinance No. 372 
will be met. 

 
4. The use will promote the purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372.
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5. The use will be consistent with the health, safety, and general welfare of the City of Auburn 
Hills, and purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. 

 
6. The requirements of Section 902, Item 6 of Zoning Ordinance No. 372 will be met. 

 
Mr. Cohen reviewed his SLU 02-01 letter dated February 22, 2002 with the following recommendations: 

 
The Community Development Department is recommending Approval of the Special Land Use 
request and offer the following discretionary findings of fact: 

 
1. The location of the use will not negatively impact adjacent areas, which are zoned residential 
to the west (across Joswick) and non-residential to the north, south, and east. 

 
2. The land will be used in accordance with its immediate character, which is planned and zoned 
for non-residential development. 

 
3. The requirements of Section 1818, Special Land Use Permitted, in Zoning Ordinance No. 372 
will be met. 

 
4. The use will promote the purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. 

 
5. The use will be consistent with the health, safety, and general welfare of the City of Auburn 
Hills, and purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. 

 
6. The requirements of Section 1811, Item 12(g) of Zoning Ordinance No. 372 will be met. 

 
Mr. Cohen reviewed his SLU 02-03 letter dated February 22, 2002 with the following recommendations: 

 
The Community Development Department is recommending Approval of the Special Land Use 
request and offer the following discretionary findings of fact: 

 
1. The location of the use will not negatively impact adjacent areas, which are zoned residential 
to the west (across Joswick) and non-residential to the north, south, and east. 

 
2. The land will be used in accordance with its immediate character, which is planned and zoned 
for non-residential development. 

 
3. The requirements of Section 1818, Special Land Use Permitted, in Zoning Ordinance No. 372 
will be met. 

 
4. The use will promote the purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. 

 
5. The use will be consistent with the health, safety, and general welfare of the City of Auburn 
Hills, and purpose and intent of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. 

 
6. The requirements of Section 1701, Item k of Zoning Ordinance No. 372 will be met. 

 
Mr. Cohen reviewed his SP 01-25 letter dated February 22, 2002 with the following recommendations: 

 
We are recommending Conditional Approval of the Site Plan and offer the following discretionary 
findings of fact: 
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1. The Site Plan contains sufficient basic information required by Zoning Ordinance No. 372 for 
a recommendation. 

 
2. The requirements of Section 1815, Items 7A-7E of Zoning Ordinance No. 372 can be met as 
follows: 

A) All requirements and standards of the Zoning Ordinance, and other City Ordinances, can 
be met. 

B) Safe, convenient vehicular and pedestrian ingress/egress has been depicted; primary 
access will be to existing two (2) drives on Walton Boulevard and a new drive on Five 
Points Drive. No left turns out of the site will be permitted at the east drive onto Walton 
Boulevard. 

C) Traffic circulation features within the site, and the location of parking areas, avoid 
common traffic problems and can promote safety. 

D) A satisfactory and harmonious relationship will exist between the proposed development 
and surrounding area. 

E) The proposed use will not have an unreasonable, detrimental or injurious effect upon the 
natural characteristics of the subject parcel, or the adjacent area. 

 
3. Based upon the total occupancy of the building, 316 total parking spaces are required and 317 
parking spaces are depicted. 

 
4. The parking layout meets minimum requirements and parking spaces are provided for the 
handicapped (12 are required and 12 are provided). Three van accessible parking spaces are 
also provided. Building and parking setback requirements will be met. 

 
5. Greenbelts will be provided. 

 
6. Landscape requirements will be met and calculations have been submitted. 

 
7. Loading/unloading area will be met. 

 
8. A note indicates lighting will be provided at 1/4 lumen per sq. ft. of parking. 

 
9. A note indicates that signs shall meet the requirements of Zoning Ordinance No. 372. A 
special land use application has been filed for proposed use of automatic changeable copy signs 
on Walton Boulevard (west drive) and Five Points Drive. 

 
10. A note indicates that parking spaces shall be double striped. 

 
11. Ground-mounted mechanical equipment will be screened. No roof-mounted equipment will 
utilized on the building. 

 
12. An 8 ft. pathways are shown on plan along Walton Boulevard and Five Points. Both 
pathways have already been installed. 

 
13. A note indicates that there will be no pallet storage, overnight vehicles, or trailer storage. 

 
14. The YMCA is commended for adding fieldstone to the building facade and utilizing unique 

architectural features on the building. 
 

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS: 
 

1. Site plan approval shall be subject to City Council approval of the following: 
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SLU 01-24 ... Recreational Facility 
SLU 02-01 ... Automatic Changeable Copy Signs 
SLU 02-03 ... Building Height Taller than 30 ft. 

 
2. The amended By-Laws and Master Deed for Auburn Town Square Condominium shall be 

recorded with the Oakland County Register of Deeds prior to issuance of the project’s 
Building Permit. 

 
Ms. Gail von Staden, Rossetti Architects, gave a presentation depicting how the YMCA would be 
situated at an angle on the property so it would be visible from Walton Boulevard, Squirrel Road, and Five 
Points Drive. She proceeded indicating there would be three ingress/egress points, two on Walton the 
other on Five Points Drive. Ms. von Staden noted the infrastructure had been installed by a previous 
developer of the property and the YMCA was able to use what exists without any changes. Ms. von 
Staden also mentioned the wetlands on the property would not be disturbed and natural landscaping 
would be utilized. Ms. von Staden reported this project would meet all landscaping requirements, 
including the installation of an irrigation system. Ms. von Staden stated the parking lot would be 
reconfigured, allowing for a drop off point, increasing the number of parking spaces, and designed to 
allow emergency crews 360 degree access. 

 
Regarding the special land use for the signs, Ms. von Staden explained there will be four signs, one on 
the building with no illumination, an address sign along Walton Boulevard, and two changeable electronic 
signs - one along Walton Boulevard, the other at the Five Points entrance. The changeable signs would 
maintain the minimum 90 second message before changing. Each of the signs will be under 150 sq. ft. 
and under the total square footage for signage allowance. 

 
Ms. von Staden also noted the building would be constructed using terra cotta tiles, metal panels, with 
cultured stone at the base. 

 
Mr. Newkirk questioned if there was a preventative measure in place to eliminate the possibility of cut 
through traffic. Ms. von Staden reported cut through traffic had been included in the traffic study report, 
however they didn't believe it would be a problem and therefore no preventative action had been taken. 
Mr. Newkirk suggested a fence be erected between the YMCA property and the residential area along 
Joswick. Ms. von Staden pointed out that deciduous trees would be planted around the perimeter of the 
property for some shielding, but not as a barrier. 

 
Responding to Ms. Hurt-Mendyka, Mr. Jim Fuqua, YMCA of Metro Detroit, believed the hours of 
operation would be 5:30 a.m.. to 10:30/11:00 p.m., Monday through Friday and 8:00 a.m.. to 6:00 p.m., 
Saturday and Sunday. 

 
Mr. Ouellette asked about buses. Ms. von Staden indicated there would be adequate room for bus 
parking behind the building. Mr. Fuqua answered Mr. Ouellette, attesting there would be no child daycare 
facility available, only a child watch center for parents who remain on the premises, usually with a 
maximum two hour stay. 

 
The outdoor lighting height was unacceptable to Mr. Ouellette, and he suggested the light pole height be 
shortened to 25 feet from the proposed 30 feet. Mr. Ouellette also questioned the possibility of installing 
a dimmer switch or an on/off timer for the exterior lighting. Mr. Cohen affirmed the light poles could be 25 
feet tall, however there would need to be more light poles at the lesser height. Ms. von Staden agreed 
with the light pole height and conceded the lights could be put on dimmers for off hours. 

 
Replying to Mr. Ouellette, Ms. von Staden stated there would be no diving board in the pool. Mr. Fuqua 
noted that anybody can become a member of the YMCA and the dues are quite reasonable. Continuing, 
Mr. Fuqua stated the YMCA is very community friendly and would like to accommodate community 
projects when possible, such as the senior swim. Regarding the juvenile justice, Mr. Fuqua explained 
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each YMCA looks at each opportunity that would work in that particular community. Mr. Ouellette 
questioned if there would be after school programs for teens. Mr. Fuqua stated it is possible for formal 
after school teen programs, noting the YMCA works mostly with middle school aged children, because 
this age group is most likely to attend programs . Mr. Fuqua also mentioned the YMCA would look for 
opportunities to work with the Avondale School District to provide more programs. 

 
Mr. Fuqua explained the pool is shut down and the water changed generally once a year, when the pool 
can be scrubbed and repaired if necessary. Otherwise there is a state of the art filtration system that 
maintains the cleanliness. Ms. von Staden stated the YMCA follows the Michigan Health Department 
regulations for public pool operations. 

 
Mr. Bob Sellman, Frank Rewold and Son, stated construction is anticipated to begin this spring and will 
hopefully be concluded within twelve months, by next spring. 

 
Mr. McKissack asked for clarification on the term used in the YMCA mission statement as Judeo- 
Christian, how it affected the operation and membership. Mr. Fuqua stated the YMCA is inclusive and 
open to all, by using Judeo-Christian values which are values that the YMCA believes would be held by 
anyone. The YMCA specifically focuses on character development for children as well as adults. The 
values chosen are honesty, caring, respect, and responsibility. These are foundations of the golden rule 
found not only in the Bible, but Christian and Judeo writings. This is also a reference to the YMCA history 
which began 150 years ago in London as a group that read the Bible. However there is no religious 
requirement of any kind, the YMCA is open to all. 

 
Mr. Newkirk questioned the number of staff personnel that was needed. Mr. Fuqua explained the number 
would fluctuate because summer programs employ seasonal help. Generally speaking, however, there 
would be 10 professional staff with 15 support full time staff and many part time staff. Mr. Fuqua replied 
to Mr. Newkirk that there would be job openings available to Auburn Hills residents as well as staff 
members coming from other YMCA locations. 

 
Ms. Marien questioned if the outdoor lighting would be shielded. Mr. Tod Stevens, Rossetti Architects, 
replied there are special light fixtures along the walkways for pedestrians. Ms. Marien requested that 
these lights also have dimmer switches. The cultured stone which is to be used at the base of the 
building, Mr. Stevens explained, is a manufactured stone in a horizontal direction with fieldstone 
intermixed throughout. Mr. Cohen assured Ms. Marien that this landscape plan met all the new ordinance 
requirements, including 166 trees, more than the 99 required trees. 

 
Ms. von Staden stated there were no plans to use speed bumps in the parking lot. Ms. Marien asked if 
there was a possibility of installing speed bumps at a later time if there was a need. Ms. von Staden 
replied if there was a need, it would be a possibility. Ms. Marien had a concern with the construction and 
Walton Boulevard traffic. She questioned if a left hand turn would be permitted from the YMCA onto 
Walton Boulevard. Ms. von Staden explained there is currently no restriction prohibiting a left hand turn, 
however once the site in known by patrons the Five Points Drive exit will most likely be used. Ms. von 
Staden stated this is one of the great points of this site, the two ingress/egress points. Ms. von Staden 
affirmed for Ms. Marien that any signage proposed on the site plan would be implemented. Regarding 
the thirty foot (30 ft) height of the building, Mr. Stevens noted it is to accommodate the three stories. Mr. 
Stevens also noted the heating and cooling mechanicals are all on grade level at the rear of the building. 
Ms. von Staden indicated the dumpster located at the back of the building and using Mr. Cohen's 
recommendation of installing a man door. Ms. Marien wanted assurance that the trash pickup would not 
occur prior to 7:00 a.m. 

 
Mr. McKissack had some concern with the traffic study. Mr. Greg Krueger, Kimley Horn, traffic 
consultant, explained the traffic study was done with conservative estimates taking into account the full 
load of traffic at peak hours. It was determined there won't be much of an impact even with the worst 



Planning Commission - February 28, 2002 
Page 6 of 9 

 

case scenario. Mr. Krueger explained for Ms. Hurt-Mendyka the information regarding the widening of 
Walton Boulevard came from the Road Commission for Oakland County. 

 
Mr. Steve Dearing explained for the Planning Commission what he knew regarding the widening of 
Walton Boulevard, including Auburn Hills and the Road Commission for Oakland County not seeing eye 
to eye on the widening project. Continuing, Mr. Dearing explained the plan is to widen Walton Boulevard 
as a boulevard from Squirrel Road to Joswick and from Joswick to Perry Street making it a five lane 
roadway. Furthermore, discussion is underway to extend the boulevard further to the west, terminating it 
near the I-75 overpass. Mr. Dearing noted a right of way width had not been planned that would 
accommodate a full size boulevard on this last section, therefore creating limited opportunity for the 
traditional cross overs (to make u-turns), impacting the residents from accessing their homes. There is an 
agreement between the City and the Road Commission that the frontage of this YMCA property will be a 
boulevard once the improvements are constructed. Mr. Dearing stated it is not likely that Walton 
Boulevard will be under construction in 2004, as the design will take some time. 
Ms. von Staden explained for Ms. Hurt-Mendyka that the mud mat as depicted on the site plan is a 
temporary access for construction vehicles, and would be eliminated once the construction was 
completed with the ingress/egress being relocated further to the north along Five Points. Ms. Hurt- 
Mendyka questioned the drainage of the driveways directly into the wetlands on the south west side of 
the property. Ms. von Staden stated the drainage is into two retention basins that are currently on the 
property. 

 
Mr. McKissack expressed his displeasure with the architecture of the building, noting it was extreme and 
didn't seem to fit with the other construction in the City. Ms. von Staden explained the building 
architecture is an expression of what the YMCA is about, utilizing materials that are from the earth or 
simple and common. 

 
Responding to Mr. Ouellette, Mr. Dearing didn't feel there was a need for speed bumps in the parking lot 
to keep traffic from cutting through, however if it did become a problem, measures could be installed at a 
later date. 

 
Mr. Stevens assured Ms. Marien bike racks are being planned to be located by both entrances to the 
building. 

 
Ms. Patty Hassick, 2471 Joswick, was concerned with buses, where they would be coming from, where 
would the people be coming from, how many buses would there be a day, and how often. Mr. Fuqua 
explained there are day camp programs with generally about 60 children who board a bus at 
approximately 9:00 a.m. and return at 4:00 p.m. This would be during summer months, a couple times a 
week. Mr. Fuqua stated they do not own buses and they do not bring people in from different areas. If a 
bus should need to park on the premises there is room behind the building. Ms. Hassick questioned what 
geographical group of people was this YMCA aimed at. Mr. Fuqua replied they are open to all, but their 
service area is Lake Orion, Pontiac, Auburn Hills, Rochester, Rochester Hills, with no geographical 
restrictions. Mr. Fuqua believed the number of memberships will be around 5,000 based on market 
studies, however the number of people at any one time will be much less. Mr. Fuqua stated there will be 
no outdoor play, it is strictly indoors. Ms. Hassick had some concern with the all the glass in the 
construction of the building, possibly invading the privacy of adjacent homeowners. Mr. Stevens 
explained the glass is frosted, creating privacy looking both inside and out. Mr. Beckett assured Ms. 
Hassick that the Planning Commission was concerned as well with the lighting, making sure the pole 
height was lower and the lighting was shoebox style with shielding. Ms. von Staden said she would 
comply with the shoebox style lighting. Ms. Hassick questioned the construction schedule. Mr. Sellman 
noted the schedule is intended to be five days a week and according to the ordinance no construction can 
begin prior to 7:00 a.m.. Ms. Hurt-Mendyka stated she didn't want any construction equipment being run 
or repaired prior to 7:00 a.m. 
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Ms. Terry Purdue was in favor of the YMCA. Ms. Purdue stated her company is interested in the Nova 
property next to the proposed YMCA. Her company operates an emergency and specialty care facility for 
animals, Michigan Veterinary Specialists. The current facility is located in Southfield and this site would 
be a satellite office for north Oakland County. 

 
Since there were no further questions, Mr. Beckett closed the public hearing at 8:47 p.m. 

 
Mr. Schoonfield moved to recommend to City Council approval of SLU 01-24, North Oakland 
Family YMCA (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), to 
allow the constructions of a recreational facility on a site zoned B-2, General Business District. 
The property is generally located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and Squirrel Road. 
This is to include the discretionary findings of fact found in Mr. Cohen's letter dated February 22, 
2002 and all applicable City consultants and agencies. 
Supported by Ms. Hurt-Mendyka. 
VOTE: Yes: Beckett, Hurt-Mendyka, Marien, McKissack, Newkirk, Ouellette, Schoonfield 

No: None 
Motion Carried (7-0) 

 
Ms. Hurt-Mendyka made the petitioner aware that there may be a need to adjust the brightness of the 
automatic changeable copy sign. 

 
Ms. Marien questioned the number of signs and the sizes. She was assured by Mr. Beckett it was under 
the square footage allowed in the ordinance. Ms. von Staden stated the messages will generally 
address daily activities, registrations, or possibly community messages (no advertising) using letters in 
the amber color. 

 
Mr. Ouellette moved to recommend to City Council approval of SLU 02-01, North Oakland Family 
YMCA (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), to allow the 
installation of automatic changeable copy signs on Walton Boulevard (west drive) and Five Points 
Drive on a site zoned B-2, General Business District. The property is generally located south of 
Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and Squirrel Road. This is to include the discretionary 
findings of fact found in Mr. Cohen's letter dated February 22, 2002 and all applicable City 
consultants and agencies. 
Supported by Mr. Newkirk. 
VOTE: Yes: Beckett, Hurt-Mendyka, McKissack, Newkirk, Ouellette, Schoonfield 

No: Marien 
Motion Carried (6-1) 

 
Mr. Ouellette moved to recommend to City Council approval of SLU 02-03, North Oakland Family 
YMCA (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), to allow the 
construction of a building taller than 30 feet in height on a site zoned B-2, General Business 
District. The property is generally located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and 
Squirrel Road. This is to include the discretionary findings of fact found in Mr. Cohen's letter 
dated February 22, 2002 and all applicable City consultants and agencies. 
Supported by Mr. McKissack. 
VOTE: Yes: Beckett, Hurt-Mendyka, Marien, McKissack, Newkirk, Ouellette, Schoonfield 

No: None 
Motion Carried (7-0) 

 
Mr. McKissack reiterated his feelings on the architecture not being aesthetically pleasing. 

 
Ms. Hurt-Mendyka moved to recommend to City Council approval of SP 01-25, North Oakland 
Family YMCA (Sidwell Nos. 14-13-126-018, 14-13-126-017, 14-13-126-016, and 14-13-126-015), to 
allow the construction of a 57,000 sq ft recreations facility on a site zoned B-2, General Business 
District. The property is generally located south of Walton Boulevard, between Joswick and 
Squirrel Road. As discussed with the applicant the light poles should not be any taller than 25 
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feet and a dimmer will be used on all outside lighting to dim lights during off hours. This is to 
include the discretionary findings of fact found in Mr. Cohen's letter dated February 22, 2002 and 
all applicable City consultants and agencies. 
Supported by Ms. Marien. 
VOTE: Yes: Beckett, Hurt-Mendyka, Marien, McKissack, Newkirk, Ouellette, Schoonfield 

No: None 
Motion Carried (7-0) 
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CITY OF AUBURN HILLS 

ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW BOARD 

February 20, 2002 

CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Kresnak called the meeting to order at 6:47 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL:  
Present: Kresnak, Harvey-Edwards, McKissack, Ostrowski, Parent,    
Peters, Rowe  Absent: None 
Also Present: Steve Cohen, City Planner 
  21 guests 
 
LOCATION: City Council Chambers - 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, MI 48326 

SPECIAL REPORTS: 

Proposed YMCA Landscape Plan - 3378 E. Walton Boulevard 
Mr. Cohen stated that six (6) years ago, a tree removal permit was approved for an entertainment park, but 
it did not go through. Mr. Cohen explained that the YMCA purchased the property, and their representatives 
were present to give an overview of the site and to provide a rendering of the proposed building. 
 
Mr. Cohen referenced, as follows, his memo dated February 14, 2002: 
 

In June 1996, a previous developer proposed to build four (4) restaurants and two (2) retail 
buildings on the site. The City Council granted a tree removal permit, and the site was mass 
graded. A total of 280 protected trees were removed from the site (see attached minutes). 
   
As the Board is aware, the project never developed as anticipated.  The restaurant complex 
component never materialized.   
 
Recently, two (2) projects were built on the site, Kindercare and Nova Computers, which have 
planted a combined 75 replacement trees.   
 
Last year, the YMCA purchased the remaining land and proposes developing a state-of-the-art 
recreational facility.  Their plan proposes planting the remaining 205 replacement trees.  
 
We have asked the YMCA to provide a short presentation to show the ERB that all required 
replacement trees will be planted on site.  No action is required by the Board. 

 
Gail Von Staden, Project Manager and Rossetti Architects introduced Lori Uranga, Vice President of 
the YMCA of Metropolitan Detroit, Mike Franklin, Landscape Designer and Karen Thomas, Giffels-
Webster the civil engineer.   Gail gave a general overview of the building, 57,000 square foot facility with 
a gymnasium, recreation pool, family play area, wellness center and rooms for aerobics and other 
programs.  Ms. Van Stoden verified that the utilities will not be changed.   
 
Mike Franklin gave an overview of the landscape, he verified the wetlands will not be changed.  They plan 
to plant large canopy trees at the entry drives and also plant twenty-four (24) inch height scrubs to act as 
buffers.  At the end of the southern parking area, they clustered evergreen trees and multi-stemmed crab 
apple trees to help screen out some of the existing buildings.  To help create a design element they will 
plant a double row of pear trees from the front of the building to extend to the back of the building.  
Evergreen trees will planted between the wetlands and the parking area.  Mr. Franklin addressed the 
landscape requirements, replacement tree requirements and the diversity requirements.   
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Mayor Harvey-Edwards asked if the trees being planted on Walton take into consideration the widening of 
the road and utilities in the ground. Mr. Westmoreland verified that there are no utilities in the area where 
the trees will be planted.   
 
Mr. Franklin is aware of the two-year guarantee on the trees. Mr. Cohen stated that the agreement with the 
City of Auburn Hills is for the life of the tree. 
 
Ms. McKissack asked if a diversion of rainwater could be considered rather than utilizing city water. Mr. 
Franklin stated that more land would be needed. 
 
Ms. Uranga verified for Mr. Ostrowksi that all three (3) businesses will maintain the landscape. 
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